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MINUTES


SEPTEMBER 12, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Community Development Director Prince, City Clerk Schroeder, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING - ONE QUARRY ROAD PROPOSED RESIDENTIAL PROJECT


1.
Consider and approve Agreement concerning Land Use Entitlements to require voter ratification of any land use approvals and entitlements granted by the City Council

City Attorney Toppel recommended starting with the ballot measure as a separate action item.  He noted the City Council previously adopted a resolution to have this project submitted for voter review and approval because the residential proposal is inconsistent with the commercial land use designation in the current General Plan.

Mr. Toppel said the proposed agreement allows the Council and members of the public to review and comment on the ballot language.  He suggested the following brief wording:  “Should the City grant the land use approvals and entitlements to allow a 183-unit residential development to be constructed on the property known as the Guadalupe Valley Quarry, which would result in closure of the existing quarry operations?”  He explained that this question keeps the issue clear and simple.  The specific approvals to be ratified by the voters will be listed in the impartial written analysis of the ballot measure.  

Mr. Toppel said there had been some question earlier about whether the ballot measure would be binding.  He stated that the proposed ballot measure is intended to be binding on both the City and the applicant, and that intent is reflected in the agreement. 

Mr. Toppel noted the purpose of the agreement is to establish the ballot language and confirm that the outcome of the election will be pending.  He clarified that by signing the agreement, the City is not committing itself to grant any approvals; each approval that does occur will be subject to separate voter ratification later. 

CM Barnes noted the continuation of Item (5) at the top of Page 6 in the staff report indicates that Planned Development (PD) zoning districts eliminate the need for separate design permits, use permits, and sign permits.  He asked if Items B(6) and (7) on the first page, referring to the use permit and design permit, could be deleted.  Mr. Toppel said that had been considered, but the staff felt it was better to include them because this application was processed before the City amended the PD regulations with those provisions.  He added that the design permit, use permit, and PD permit will ultimately be folded into the development agreement and addressed with one set of conditions.

CM Bologoff asked what would happen if the ballot measure cited 183 dwelling units and that number was eventually changed.  Mr. Toppel advised that increasing the number would be a problem, but a lesser number would still be consistent with the residential land use approval.

CM Barnes confirmed that the ballot measure provides that voter ratification of approvals will take place only if the City Council approves a General Plan amendment, a prezoning annexation, a specific plan, a vesting tentative map, a planned development permit, and a development agreement.  He clarified there would be no need for a vote if the Council rejects or denies any of those components.  Mr. Toppel confirmed that understanding.

CM Panza noted that when the 1994 General Plan was approved, development of the Quarry had been considered, and residential use was felt to be inappropriate, so it was not permitted.  He said that in order to change that position, he and others need to be convinced that the City’s existing policy should be reversed.  He encouraged the applicant and members of the public to bring forward new information that might persuade the Council.

Community Development Director Prince suggested that the City Council hear the presentation on the environmental impact report (EIR) before discussing the General Plan amendment.  He noted the Council can make a finding on the adequacy of the environmental review before dealing with the General Plan amendment issue.  Mr. Toppel agreed.  He recommended that the Council remain open to hearing about the environmental issues before arriving at opinions about whether the project should be allowed.

Mayor Richardson proposed dealing with the agreement about the ballot measure first.

CM Bologoff noted the City Council accepted the EIR for a residential project 2004, and if there were major concerns about residential development at the Quarry, they should have been raised at that time.

Mr. Toppel suggested hearing the staff report and the LSA presentation, and then taking public comment on both the ballot measure agreement and the EIR at the same time.


2.
Receive a presentation from representatives of LSA on the One Quarry Road EIR, discuss the adequacy of the EIR, and direct staff to prepare a resolution and findings certifying the adequacy of the EIR

Community Development Director Prince introduced David Clure and Judith Malamut, from LSA, the City’s EIR consultant.  He noted applicant’s representative, Owen Poole, geotechnical consultant, Frank Berlogar, and consulting biologist, Rick Hopkins, were present, as well as the City’s peer review geotechnical consultant, Ted Sayre, representing Cotton & Shires.  He said Robin Leiter was on hand to answer questions about Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) issues.

Mr. Prince said that in reviewing the EIR, the geologic, hydrologic, and biological impacts tend to be the most complex issues for this project.  Of the three, the geologic and hydrologic impacts are the most critical in terms of public safety, because they could expose residents to unacceptable risks from seismic or weather-related events, unless fully mitigated by the mitigation measures.  Slope stability, differential settlement, and containment of storm flows have required extensive analysis by different specialists, as well as peer review by the City’s geotechnical firm.

Mr. Prince noted the original proposed project was revised from 209 units to 183 units after the draft EIR was published, to conform with Alternative #2, the reduced residential density alternative.  Other alternatives that were considered were an industrial park project, and the no-project alternative, or continuation of the existing quarry operations.  Mr. Prince stated that the project required several approvals, including a General Plan amendment to change the land use designation from trade/commercial and open space to residential and open space, prezoning to residential, a specific plan, a vesting tentative map for the design and improvement of the subdivision, a planned development permit with zoning regulations tailored to the project, and the architectural, landscape, and signage design requirements. 

Mr. Prince explained that the purpose of the presentation at this meeting was to have questions and answers on the EIR.  If the Council is satisfied that the EIR satisfactorily answers their concerns and satisfies California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) requirements, staff will bring back a resolution to that effect.

In discussing land use alternatives for the Quarry subarea, the General Plan states that “single-family housing should not be included in any zoning district for the site due to safety and environmental considerations.”  A General Plan policy directs the City to “require the highest level of environmental analysis of the quarry to disclose the characteristics of the land and its suitability to accommodate new uses.”  The EIR and supporting reports represent an attempt to provide the highest level of analysis for a new use, a residential project, that was not contemplated in the General Plan.

Mr. Prince said the first question before the City Council is whether the EIR is a good-faith effort to fully disclose the environmental impacts of the project.  He emphasized that the standard for an EIR under CEQA is to be “adequate,” not perfect.  If the Council is satisfied in this respect, the staff will bring back a resolution reflecting this decision.

David Clure, LSA, discussed the EIR in more detail.  He introduced Judith Malamut, LSA’s project manager, and noted that Malcolm Sproul, LSA’s main biologist who also worked on the project, was not able be present at this meeting.

Mr. Clure noted the City Council held a study session in August 2004, and he recapped the presentation he made at that meeting.  He said CEQA has three main purposes:  to inform citizens and decision-makers, to objectively analyze potential adverse effects and substantiate those results, and to recommend ways of avoiding or lessening adverse physical impacts of a project.  He explained that when an applicant submits a proposed project, the impacts are analyzed against a series of explicit thresholds to determine their levels of significance.  As part of the process, possible mitigation measures are identified, and the EIR concludes with an assessment of whether all significant impacts can be mitigated.

Mr. Clure said the Quarry EIR consists of three volumes:  a main text, technical appendices, and responses to comments.  He noted the Quarry EIR was comprehensive, delving into possible impacts in about 13 different areas.  The EIR examined the proposed project and three alternatives; the mitigated alternative eventually became the proposed project.  Mr. Clure reviewed the chronology behind the Quarry project.

Mr. Clure gave an overview of the EIR document.  He showed a map and photos of the Quarry site and described its key features.  He pointed out that in evaluating alternatives, the existing quarry operation and its impacts need to be taken into consideration.  Mr. Clure said the EIR has six main chapters, and he drew attention to Chapter 3 for a detailed description of the proposed project and the three alternatives.  He explained each alternative.  

Mr. Clure invited Ted Sayre to discuss the geological issues associated with the Quarry project.

Ted Sayre, Cotton Shires Associates, noted the Quarry site has a number of constraints, including its steep, graded slopes and piles of waste spoils.  He said key issues are rock falls, stability, and fill settlement.  The initial developer retained consultants and experts to look at these issues, and there are a number of reports and technical analyses available on the issues of rockfall hazards, slope stability, and fill settlement.  Using a map of the site, Mr. Sayre pointed out the areas of greatest concern.

Mr. Sayre said the fill investigations included exploring the depth, compaction, qualities, differential settlement potential, and drainage.  The EIR analysis led to specific mitigation measures, such as requiring the developer to over-excavate the fill materials underlying proposed building areas and planned slopes.  In addition, the report makes recommendations for foundation designs that address fill settlement issues.

Mr. Sayre noted the potential for rockfall was studied with detailed maps of the existing exposed quarry walls, analysis of weak joining surfaces, anticipated types of failure, potential for failure under seismic conditions, and appropriate mitigation steps.  He displayed a profile of one section of the quarry wall showing the existing benches.  He said that based on physical testing and a computer model, the size and movement of rocks was calculated, and appropriate mitigation measures were designed to arrest the rocks before they get into areas proposed for development.  Mr. Sayre showed a profile of the final graded rock wall and a catchment berm.  He said the EIR contains recommendations for proper design and construction of rockfall catchment measures, measures to cushion some of the rockfalls to reduce bounce potential, and cutting and rebenching of specific slopes to reduce rockfall hazards.

Mr. Sayre stated that the slope stability analysis looked at the possibility of making the embankments stable under both static and seismic conditions.  The EIR also identified some areas around the rim of the quarry that may be prone to shallow landsliding, and some areas of fill that could fail under seismic conditions.  Mr. Clure said the analysis resulted in changing the design from one large tank on a bench to three separate and smaller tanks at different locations, adding retaining walls, catchment basins and other engineered features to retain slope debris, addressing existing off-site landslides, and stabilizing and minimizing impacts to the access roads.  The EIR recommends establishing a district to maintain benches and repair berms and slopes to keep catchment areas free of debris.

Mr. Clure discussed the biological impacts analyzed in the EIR.  He said impacts were found in five areas:  special-status butterflies and food plants, raptors and loggerhead shrikes, non-native plant introduction, wetlands and watercourses, and San Francisco gum plants.  He noted detailed and site-specific mitigation measures are proposed in the EIR to address each issue.  Mr. Clure stated that the two major conclusions of the EIR are:  1) that all potential impacts can be reduced to less than significant measures as long as all recommended mitigation measures are implemented, and 2) that the mitigated alternative would be the environmentally superior alternative.

Mr. Clure said the draft EIR was circulated to members of the public and regulatory agencies, and the review period was expanded to allow more time to subject comments.  He drew attention to the third volume of the EIR, containing the responses to the comments that were received.  He noted there were 33 written comments and 13 verbal comments at the public hearing.  Mr. Clure said minor revisions and corrections were made to the sections on hydrology and water quality; biological resources; population, employment, and housing; and utilities.  He added that none of the changes warranted recirculating the document.

Mr. Clure recommended that the City Council consider the document adequate and sufficient to allow the project to go forward and be considered on its merits.  He offered to answer questions about the EIR.

Referring to the August 23, 2005 letter from Thomas Reid Associates, CM Barnes noted that if the project is approved, each dwelling unit will be expected to contribute $800 per year to the Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) funding program.  He questioned the estimate of $36,600 per year.  Mr. Toppel advised that a follow-up email indicated the figure was not correct.  CM Barnes said he calculated $146,400 per year, based on 183 units paying $800 per year.  Mr. Toppel confirmed that calculation. 

CM Panza noted that Alternative #1, as described on Page 72 of Volume I, includes an estimate of 540 new employees for an industrial park, but a later update concluded that Alternative #1 could generate between 426 and 1,116 new employees.  CM Panza asked if there had been any recent surveys of Crocker Park to determine if that intensity was typical for this kind of use.  He questioned the accuracy of that projection.

Mr. Clure said he would have to review how those estimates were calculated.  He recalled that in working with Carole Nelson to develop alternatives, the intent was to reflect what could be allowed at the time, and the numbers reflect the outside envelope of what could be allowed.  He added that he did not know the exact source of those figures.  CM Panza asked Mr. Clure to research this question and report back.

Mayor Richardson opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from audience members.

Jo Coffey, San Francisco, member of San Bruno Mountain Watch, said she reviewed the Association of Bay Area Government’s (ABAG’s) 1990 land use plan and its five-point policy framework.  Ms. Coffey noted ABAG’s policies favor directing growth to areas where regional infrastructure capacity is available, discouraging long-distance automobile commuting, establishing firm growth boundaries for urban areas, encouraging housing for all income levels, and developing new communities along transit corridors.  She observed that all five policies are violated by this project.  

Ken McIntire, Redwood City, member of San Bruno Mountain Watch, acknowledged that housing was the best alternative of the ones considered, but a better option would be allowing the land to revert to its wild state, creating natural ravines that would join Owl and Buckeye Canyon and others.  Mr. McIntire recommended developing an environmental research and educational facility, and he urged the City to consider this alternative for the Quarry.

Mr. McIntire noted the proposed ballot wording mentions the number of units and indicates residential use will mean the quarry operation will stop.  He pointed out there are other ways of getting the quarry operations stopped, and he recommended considering those possibilities.

John Christopher Burr, lifelong Brisbane resident, noted the flyer opposing the Quarry development characterizes the project as a “public nuisance,” a term usually reserved for health hazards and major disturbances.  He noted the quarry operations themselves could probably be considered a public nuisance, and homeowners at the Northeast Ridge might be able to sue the quarry operators and get it closed down.  He questioned using the existing quarry operations as the no-project alternative in the EIR.

Mr. Burr expressed his opinion that the EIR does an inadequate analysis of alternatives.  He noted alternatives are described on Pages 403 through 406, with only a paragraph or two devoted to each alternative.  He observed that the list of alternatives is also very limited.

Mr. Burr noted Brisbane’s General Plan requires wetlands restoration, preservation, and re-creation.  This project proposes retention and catchment basins to catch water from steep slopes, without providing a place for vegetation or wildlife habitat.  Mr. Burr remarked that engineers like to have catchment basins because they are much cheaper than restoring wetlands.  He said the mitigation measures proposed in the EIR are inadequate and inconsistent with the City’s strong policy encouraging restoration of wetlands.  Although the Northeast Ridge, Quarry, and Baylands contribute to lagoon siltation, the EIR proposes no mitigation measures to address that issue.

Mr. Prince pointed out that the discussion of alternatives is not limited to Pages 403 to 406; in fact, each alternative is considered in detail in each chapter pertaining to an environmental impact throughout the entire document.

Jim Musselman, San Francisco, said he lives nearby and spends a great deal of time on San Bruno Mountain.  He urged the City Council not to allow housing in the Quarry.  He noted there has been a battle raging for the past 25 years to preserve as much of the mountain as possible.  He expressed his opinion that putting housing in that area would be a very unwise land use decision.  

Mr. Musselman noted Mr. Sayre indicated the possibility of 8.0 magnitude earthquake on the San Andreas Fault was taken into consideration in the geotechnical studies.  He said the 1989 Loma Prieta earthquake was 8.2, and the 1906 earthquake was 9.3.  He questioned the adequacy of the seismic studies for this reason.  Mr. Musselman expressed concern about the safety of kids at the tot lot if rocks tumble down the steep slopes.

Mary Gutekanst, Brisbane, observed that the proposed project raises a number of practical questions that the EIR seems to gloss over.  She noted the need for continued slope stabilization and maintenance is a big problem, and she asked who would have to pay for that work.  She said homeowners are likely to object to paying ongoing assessments above and beyond their normal property taxes and $800 annual HCP contributions.  Ms. Gutekanst stated that the rock walls surrounding the site are likely to be a continual source of problems.  She commented that the proposed conditions, covenants, and restrictions (CC&R’s) call for a chain link fence and pet control; she questioned how those items will be enforced. 

Ms. Gutekanst expressed skepticism that this group of houses will become a true neighborhood or community in a location so isolated from the rest of Brisbane.  She objected to allowing a development to cut right into a park land that serves as a treasury for rare and endangered species.  She said disturbing this land will add a whole new host of exotic plants and disruption to the fragile habitat people are trying so hard to observe.  Ms. Gutekanst urged the City Council not to allow this project to go forward.

Jeri Sulley, Brisbane, stated that she never liked the quarry and always hoped it would close so the wound on the mountain could be made into a beautiful botanical garden.  She said she would hate to see housing at the Quarry.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, observed that the City Council was being asked to make a decision on two items:  1) whether the proposed agreement about the ballot measure is sufficient, and 2) whether the EIR is sufficient.  

Ms. Dillworth said her major problem with the agreement is that it refers to eight additional documents that are not attached and are yet to be determined.  She questioned how a proper decision could be made without those details.

Regarding the EIR, Ms. Dillworth asked if there had been any changes since the time the initial environmental documents were prepared about five years ago.  She noted the primary and secondary access roads had been switched, and 55 feet of additional fill have been added, and she asked if the EIR reflects those changes.

Ms. Dillworth expressed concern about the letter from the County Health Services Agency indicating the presence of soils contaminated with liquid and solid lead in the fill at the site.  She asked if people in the community had been exposed to lead-contaminated dust for all these years without being informed.

CM Panza asked Ms. Dillworth about the source of the information about lead-contaminated soils.  Ms. Dillworth referred to Attachment G, beginning on Page G.1.126, the June 24, 2004 letter from the Health Services Agency.

Mr. Prince drew attention to the bottom of Page 3 and the top of Page 4 of his staff report, explaining the outcome of the Health Service Agency’s soil sampling and lab analysis.  He noted the County staff rescinded the conditions recommended in the June 24, 2004 letter.

Del Schembari, South San Francisco, member of San Bruno Mountain Watch, noted the 1996 quarry operations report indicates that biological mitigations will be performed two years before the quarry closes.  He asked whether that schedule would still apply.

Mr. Schembari noted input had not yet been received from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Services.  He asked if there will be opportunities at future public hearings to comment on their response.  Mayor Richardson stated that there will be many public hearings.

Mr. Schembari recommended requiring big fences around features of the development like the tot lot to protect people from falling rocks.

Mr. Schembari noted the developer is supposed to submit a plan to remove exotic plants before development begins.  He recommended requiring an interim vegetation plan as well.  Mr. Schembari said Mountain Watch members have noticed baby pine trees growing in Owl Canyon, probably originating from the pines on the quarry shelves.  

Mr. Schembari asked if there were any toxic concerns pertaining to the removal of the large vats used for boiling quarried materials.  He said he had not heard anything about how stored toxics will be removed from the site or mitigated.

Mr. Schembari observed that the EIR contains no economic analysis.  He questioned the long-term benefit of this residential development, noting the houses will probably not be paying for themselves in the long run. 

Philip Batchelder, Berkeley, member of San Bruno Mountain Watch, said he was pleased to see so much public interest in this matter.  He referred to the letter from Attorney Brian Gaffney articulating San Bruno Mountain Watch’s concerns about the adequacy of the EIR.  In particular, Mr. Batchelder noted, the biological review in the EIR talks about the presence of rattlesnakes, coyotes, black-tailed deer, and bobcats, none of which appear on San Bruno Mountain.

Mr. Batchelder noted that although Alternative #2 has been called the environmentally superior alternative, the no-project alternative may not have taken into consideration the fact that existing quarry operations would have to end eventually when the allotted tonnage limits were reached, and the business could then continue as a reprocessing or recycling facility.  Mr. Batchelder said that San Bruno Mountain Watch would prefer the industrial park alternative over a residential development because an industrial use would have fewer environmental impacts.  In addition, even with annual contributions of $800 per unit to the HCP, a housing development will not be capable of generating enough money to sustain the ongoing maintenance and vegetation management activities needed.

Mr. Batchelder stated that the HCP was actually conceived to allow development, and it does not do a good job in terms of protecting endangered species or habitat.  He noted the quarry site is too important ecologically to allow a housing development there.  Mr. Batchelder recommended leaving the site alone and allowing it to heal naturally.

David Schooley, Brisbane, member of San Bruno Mountain Watch, commended the quarry owners for their willingness to work with members of the community to preserve Owl and Buckeye Canyons and other unique natural areas around Brisbane.  He noted the Quarry forms an important wildlife corridor linking two areas of San Bruno Mountain, and putting housing there will destroy that native habitat.  He urged the City Council to reverse the trend of development and growth and begin to restore the wildlife still left around the Bay.

Mr. Schooley recommended establishing an environmental educational center at the base of the Quarry.  He suggested turning the quarry itself into a botanical garden so the healing can begin.

Clarke Conway, Brisbane, said he shared Mary Gutekanst’s concern about the practicality of enforcing the CC&R’s, especially the provision about pet control.  He noted that as a child, he used to walk to the top of the mountain frequently, and the quarry was an inviting place to throw rocks into the quarry to see how far they could go.

Mr. Conway recalled that when the idea of residential use was first proposed for the Quarry, the City Council at the time concluded that housing would not be appropriate for that site.  He noted the 1994 General Plan was ratified by the voters, and he expressed reluctance to change its land use designations and policies without some compelling reason.  Mr. Conway expressed opposition to allowing housing at the Quarry because of the potential impact on Owl and Buckeye Canyon and other natural areas.  He urged the City Council to reject the project.

Michele Salmon, Brisbane, said that even if it is feasible to build houses at the Quarry, the City should ask whether such a use is reasonable.  She expressed her opinion that residential use was not reasonable or safe at that site.  She noted Brisbane already made a huge compromise by allowing the Northeast Ridge development on the mountain, and she asked the Council not to repeat that mistake.

Linda Salmon, Brisbane, observed that the adequacy of the EIR and the sufficiency of the proposed agreement are moot because the issue of residential development at the Quarry was settled back in 1994.  She said she spent two and a half years helping to rewrite the General Plan, and that document, which was ratified by the voters, clearly indicates that housing is not a desirable use for the Quarry.

Ms. Salmon noted Brisbane has learned not to trust developers over the years.  She recalled that Sherm Eubank at one time promised to close the quarry operations when the first house was built at the Northeast Ridge, but that never happened.  She asked what happened to the funds from the Northeast Ridge that were held in escrow to help mitigate the impacts of development on local weather.  Ms. Salmon pointed out that fog now comes down the mountain, covers Crocker Park, and finds its way into Brisbane, a major change compared to what the weather used to be like.  She reminded people that frog ponds were supposed to be created in exchange for allowing the development at the Northeast Ridge, but that promise was not kept either.

Ms. Salmon urged the City Council and members of the community not to allow the proposed project to move forward.  She predicted that the citizens of Brisbane will vote resoundingly against the proposal if it appears on a future ballot.

Ms. Salmon said that when the 1994 General Plan was developed, people envisioned some kind of wilderness school or ecological program at the Quarry.  There was talk about restoring the quarry lake that feeds the frog ponds and the lagoon, the center of the watershed on San Bruno Mountain.  Ms. Salmon recommended that the City Council not approve anything at this meeting.

David Gangloff, Brisbane, said that when he and his wife moved to the Northeast Ridge in 2003, they chose a condominium with a view of the quarry, and the quarry has been a fairly decent neighbor.  He observed that the quarry truck traffic, noise, and dust is no worse than the impacts generated by other businesses.  Mr. Gangloff noted the Quarry site, with its dramatic views and changing sunlight and shade patterns, has a beauty of its own.  He added that he understood why a developer would want to put housing there.  

Mr. Gangloff pointed out that the Bay Area needs more housing, and it would be better to put housing in Brisbane than to extend the sprawl in other directions.  However, he observed, there are better places to put housing than in the Quarry.  Mr. Gangloff recommended sites for housing that are more accessible, closer to amenities, and near transportation corridors.  He suggested leaving the Quarry alone and allowing the land to heal.

Ron Colonna, Brisbane, asked what would happen if nothing is done.  He said he understood the quarry operations would probably last about ten years until the materials are depleted.  He suggested looking at options that would be allowed under the current General Plan.

Mr. Prince commented that although it is difficult to separate the comments made about the EIR from comments about the project, the first step before the City Council will be certifying the EIR and then looking at the various aspects of the project.  He pointed out that the staff made no recommendations regarding the General Plan amendment or the permit approvals because those are policy decisions for the City Council with input from the public.  Mr. Prince said staff was also uncomfortable making a recommendation to allow residential use, given the remote chance of impacts from seismic and weather-related events.  He noted that from the geotechnical reports and studies, it appears the project is feasible, but the staff still has concerns about safety.  

Mr. Prince said the Planning Commission reviewed the technical information and the EIR and concluded the EIR was adequate, meeting the CEQA standard.  The Planning Commission voted to recommend Council approval of the EIR and the permits.  Mr. Prince suggested it might be best for the Council to make a decision on the EIR adequacy, and then deal with the permit approvals.

MC Barnes clarified that the items before the Council at this meeting are the ballot measure agreement and the adequacy of the EIR.  He noted the permit documents are not part of the meeting packet.  Mr. Toppel confirmed that understanding.

Mr. Toppel said the ballot agreement is on the agenda because there had been concerns about whether a vote would be binding, and seeing the proposed language gives the public and the Council a chance to review and comment on the ballot wording before getting into the merits of the project.  He emphasized that the Council was taking no action at this time with respect to the merits of the project itself.

MC Barnes asked if the Council needed to take action on the agreement and the EIR before addressing the General Plan amendment and the permit approvals.  Mr. Toppel advised that the Council could hold a public hearing on those other issues before acting on the agreement and EIR, but the EIR has to be certified before making any decisions on the project’s merits.  He said the EIR is intended to be the basis for decision-making.  He recommended proceeding with certification of the EIR.

Mr. Prince noted that when he came to Brisbane a couple years ago, Planning Director Carole Nelson was just finalizing the staff’s comments on the final EIR response document.  He recalled that there is a provision allowing a project to come directly to the Council with a request for denial, even prior to the environmental review, but Ms. Nelson advised that not enough was known about the project at that time to deny it without further examination of residential use.  Mr. Prince pointed out that an extensive environmental review has now been completed, so the Council is in a better position to make that determination.

Mr. Toppel stated that there are court cases involving situations where cities have made this type of pre-decision, and the courts have held that property owners are entitled to due process.  He cautioned that a summary denial after having an EIR prepared may subject the City to legal challenges.  On the other hand, if the City Council feels the EIR is inadequate, the certification can be denied on that basis.

Michele Salmon commented that the EIR is merely a back-door way of pushing this project forward.  She urged the Council not to certify the EIR.  Ms. Salmon pointed out that the project is contrary to the General Plan and the wishes of the people.  She recommended that the Council refrain from taking any action on this project.

MC Barnes asked about the legal consequences of doing nothing regarding the EIR.  Mr. Toppel said he disagreed with Ms. Salmon’s characterization of the EIR as a “back-door” approval of the project.  He clarified that the intent of CEQA is clear that the EIR is intended to be an information document to guide the Council in its decision-making process; it is not intended to dictate a decision.  He noted the applicant could argue that the EIR was done in good faith and at considerable expense, so the applicant is entitled to a determination one way or the other.  

Mr. Toppel recommended that the Council certify the EIR when the Council is satisfied as to its adequacy.  He pointed out that certification of the EIR only means the Council finds the environmental analysis to be adequate; the Council can rely on the EIR itself as a basis for denial.

If the Council determines that the EIR is not adequate, Mr. Toppel said, direction should be given to the staff and consultants to provide further information.

Philip Batchelder said Mountain Watch identified a number of biological impacts that were not  addressed in the EIR.  He referred to the letter from Brian Gaffney detailing concerns about the inadequacy of the environmental review and the proposed mitigation measures.  He strongly suggested that the City Council take more time to review the EIR and consider its deficiencies. 

With respect to the adequacy of the EIR, CM Panza noted Daly City considered a similar residential project at a nearby quarry site on Carter Street.  After looking at possible geological impacts, Daly City determined housing was not an acceptable use for the quarry, so a self-storage facility was built instead.  CM Panza provided a packet of documents related to the Daly City project and read some key excerpts articulating concerns about residential use.  He read statements from the EIR regarding slope stability and landslide hazards.  CM Panza said he did not consider a computer analysis adequate for testing what could actually happen in a very large seismic event.

CM Panza noted the City Council should also consider the possibility that the site and its slopes could be an “attractive nuisance” for kids.  He questioned whether it would be possible to adequately protect public safety given this problem.

Owen Poole, applicant representative, offered to prepare a written response to some of the comments and concerns raised at this meeting.  

CM Bologoff said he read the entire meeting packet, including the final EIR, and had concerns about projected future water use, discussed on Page 387.  He asked why the 600,000-gallon tank was changed to 500,000 gallons on that page.  Mr. Poole responded that minor revisions were made based on information obtained during the investigatory process.  He noted the City’s Public Works Director provided details that led to that change.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that after completing the water system master plan, the staff concluded it would be best to interconnect the Quarry water system with the GVMID zones and the Brisbane zones.

CM Bologoff asked about the total existing water storage capacity for Crocker Park.  Mr. Breault said there two 500,000-gallon storage tanks in the GVMID zones in Crocker Park, plus a 500,000-gallon tank on Margaret and a 200,000-gallon tank at Glen Park.

CM Bologoff commented that storage capacity is currently inadequate for Crocker Park, and he expressed concern that the proposed residential development will exacerbate that problem.  Mr. Breault acknowledged that Brisbane’s water system has some known deficiencies and challenges.  He said the chloramine disinfection system reduces the amount of time water can be stored, but interconnecting the systems allows water to be moved from one zone to another, solving that problem.

CM Bologoff asked whether the proposed development will affect Brisbane’s ISO standard.  Mr. Breault replied that ISO ratings will not be affected if the development has sufficient fire flow capacity.  He said the proposed water storage tank at the Quarry and the interconnection with the rest of the system will provide enough water.

CM Bologoff noted Page 387 also indicates the projected water use for a residential development would be 57,000 gallons per day, just slightly higher than the 56,000 gallons being used by the existing quarry operations.  He asked why the quarry was using so much water.  Mr. Breault said he would need to check with the quarry operator.  He speculated that much of the water is probably being used for dust control, and some is used for production.

CM Bologoff said Page 393 indicates installation of a sewer system would not be growth-inducing due to the topographic constraints described in Chapter 7.  He noted Chapter 7 was not provided in his packet.  Mr. Poole explained that the pages at the end of the final EIR reflect changes that were made in the draft EIR, so CM Bologoff would need to refer to Chapter 7 in the first volume of the draft EIR for that information.

CM Bologoff noted the document also indicates the developer will pay a pro rata share for the pump station, and he asked for clarification.  Mr. Breault explained that the development will pay its fair share of the capital costs incurred to build the Valley Drive Lift Station.  He said all users of the system will be charged proportionately based on the estimated flow from the proposed development and the other areas served by the pump station.

CM Bologoff said he was surprised the Humane Society recommended “removal” of squirrels and feral cats.  He noted the City tried to trap squirrels at the Marina a few years ago to prevent the spread of bubonic plague and other diseases, but the squirrels came back.  He noted it might be better to talk in terms of trapping the animals rather than removing them.  Mr. Poole said he would check that section.

CM Bologoff commented that he would like more time to review the documents and get answers to questions before taking action on the EIR.

Mayor Richardson asked the developer to prepare a summary explaining the differences between the draft EIR and the final EIR.  Mr. Poole said the final EIR lays out all the comments and responses and contains a section highlighting the specific changes.  

CM Bologoff asked if the County Health Services Agency had examined the entire site for sub-surface contamination.  Mr. Poole responded that the EIR contains a very detailed analysis of hazardous materials and concludes that there are a few potentially significant impacts to workers at the site.  He noted recommended mitigation measures include strict monitoring during site preparation and construction, and remediation steps will be required if any hazardous substances are found.

CM Bologoff recommended obtaining a letter from the Department of Toxic Substances Control or the County Health Services Agency certifying that the site is safe for all human and animal activity.  Mr. Poole noted the regulatory agencies reviewed the EIR and submitted comments, and those issues have been addressed.

Linda Salmon drew attention to BIO 5B in Table 6, calling for mitigation to replace the 500 linear feet of watercourse lost to the secondary access road.  She objected to the characterization of the watercourse as having “relatively low biological value.”  Ms. Salmon noted the quarry lake feeds the frog ponds below, which in turn feed the lagoon, and all of these components are an important part of this major watershed in Brisbane.  She commented that this deficiency alone shows the inadequacy of the EIR, and there are numerous other examples.

At 10:30 p.m., CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to extend the meeting to 10:45 p.m.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Frank Berlogar, applicant’s geotechnical consultant, said his firm was currently working on two other major residential projects in quarries, one in Oakland and one in Hayward.  He stated that quarries are often reclaimed for a higher use, and it is technically feasible to mitigate the hazards.  He expressed his opinion that  residential development can be done safely at the Quarry site.

CM Panza asked if Mr. Berlogar could cite examples of any long-standing residential projects in reclaimed quarries.  He said he did not doubt the technical feasibility, but had concerns about the history of such developments.  Mr. Berlogar responded that he was not aware of any in the Bay Area.  He noted quarry reclamation has become economically feasible only in recent years because land values have increased so dramatically.

CM Bologoff asked what the next steps would be if the EIR is certified.  Mr. Toppel said the staff will bring back the package of applications for the various land use entitlements, including the General Plan amendment, the specific plan, prezoning, and permits.  He noted that if the City Council does not approve the General Plan amendment, the specific plan and permits could not be approved, and the project could not go forward.

CM Bologoff asked what will happen if the voters approve the ballot measure allowing residential use.  Mr. Toppel said before the measure appears on the ballot, all the land use applications would have to be approved by the City Council.  If all that occurs, and the ballot measure passes, the next step would be annexation of the property, and then the development agreement would take effect.  Mr. Toppel noted the closure of the quarry would probably take place in conjunction with these activities.  He added that the exact closure details will need to be worked out with the applicant and the County, but the closure would have to occur before the land use goes forward.

CM Panza noted one of the speakers referred to an old quarry operations permit that indicated biological mitigation measures would begin two years before closure.  He asked the staff to check with the County to see if that condition still applied.  Mr. Toppel said that condition was based on the quarry closing and remaining in the County, so it would probably no longer apply.  Instead, the mitigation measures required by the EIR, along with habitat restoration and dedication of open space, would take precedence.

CM Panza clarified that the length of time the quarry can continue to operate is based on the amount of material removed, not on a specified term.  He noted most of the quarry operations have shifted to reclamation now, and he asked for more specific information on the volume of material being exported.

Owen Poole responded that very little rock has been taken out over the past few years because the operator is trying to keep the floor of the quarry at an elevation consistent with the plan for the proposed project.  He said the loose rock piles could probably be removed within a few weeks.

Mayor Richardson clarified that if the Council determines the EIR is inadequate, the process will continue until the document is satisfactory.  Once that happens, the City Council will move forward to consider the General Plan amendment.  Mayor Richardson noted the current General Plan clearly prohibits housing at the Quarry site, and she questioned why that land use designation should be changed.  Mr. Prince noted that under state law, general plans are not cast in concrete, and cities can amend them periodically the General Plan to reflect new information.  He said the purpose of the geotechnical studies was to provide enough new information on which the Council could base a decision about changing the land use designation.

Mr. Prince added that local governments are required by law to entertain development applications and provide due process to applicants, regardless of how desirable or undesirable the project seems.  He emphasized the importance of following these rules.


3.
Set dates for future Quarry hearings

Mayor Richardson suggested choosing a date for the next Quarry hearing.  After some discussion, Councilmembers agreed to schedule the next hearing for November 14.

Mayor Richardson thanked all the citizens who made comments about this project.  She noted the Quarry site is important for plants, animals, and the entire community, so the City needs to be very careful about what is done there.

Mayor Richardson said a number of citizens expressed interest in participating in some kind of relief program for Hurricane Katrina victims, and some local businesses are collecting donations.  She proposed that the City Council agendize a discussion of this topic at a future meeting.  

CM Bologoff noted that the Brisbane Women’s Club and the Brisbane Lions Club will be donating funds to help Katrina victims, and Ron Davis has offered to match those amounts.  

CM Panza said the local Catholic church is also collecting donations.  Mayor Richardson suggested letting the people in the community know about those efforts.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:55 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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